ZEALS PARISH COUNCIL

Draft         MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 2 NOVEMBER 2017 at 7pm
Note: these minutes do not constitute a true record until ratified at the next meeting.
Present: Cllrs Spencer (CS) Chairman; Wigg (vice-Chairman) JW; Corbin (DC); Gibbons (MG); Gray (JG); Hole-Jones (CH); Moodie (BM). County Councillor Jeans (GJ). 14 members of the public. Parish Clerk.
35 Open Forum: A resident requested that the Parish Steward looks into Fantley  Lane on his next visit. The Clerk said he would point the Steward towards that part of the village. The same resident asked if a ‘Litter Picking Volunteer’ had come forward. The Clerk replied that nobody had responded to his requests, however, DC is aware that the Zeals Spitfires Football Squad plan to undertake a village clean- up at a date and time to be decided. BM suggested that a notice be displayed in the Village Shop aiming to seek volunteers to work alongside the footballers. DC will seek a suitable date. 
36 Approval of Minutes of the Parish Council meeting on 7 September 2017: Proposed by MG and seconded by JG, and approved by all present.
37 Matters arising from the previous minutes:
The Car Wash owner has responded positively to a letter sent to him by the Clerk requesting the removal of their advertising board at the close of business each day. Water problems and associated mud and silt deposits on Wolverton  Lane beyond Springs Cottage had been attended to by the Parish Steward, following a request from  the Clerk, however, it was felt that the problem has not gone away, and that the scale of the problem requires  a more mechanised approach. (Consequently the Clerk contacted the Highways Agency at Wiltshire Council the very next morning asking them to investigate further.) The meeting arranged by DSAT to which councillors from Zeals and Kilmington met the acting Headteacher and the DSAT Board of Governors had been favourable and informative: another similar meeting will take place after Easter 2018. Forms are now available in the village shop for residents to give their views on the future of the ailing cherry tree on the Green, and at the same venue there is a sign up sheet for those who would like to take part in the proposed Litter Picking Venture. A number of other items from the previous minutes were discussed again in some detail later on in the meeting (see below).
38 Planning Matters: To consider the following application-
Proposed felling of conifers at the front of the Small House,  Zeals.  BM at the site meeting on 17 October 2017 proposed that the Parish Council should support the application, which was seconded by JG, and the vote was supported by all present at the meeting.
39 Financial matters: a) The Clerk reported that a VAT refund for the first part of the financial year for £539.98 had been received. An invoice had been sent to Leaping Frogs Day Nursery for this year’s rent and a cheque had been received from the Chaffyn Grove Alms Houses Charity to pay for the alterations to the village hall car park. d) To consider and then approve the following payments:
1. Clerk’s salary for October and November: £350.08
2. Clerk’s Office payments for October and November: £16
3. To refund Mrs Rosie Corbin: £36- for the Commemorative Wreath
4. To Mr Phil Buttress: £180- for grass cutting services in August, September and October
5. To K. Spencer Ltd.: £1- for annual rent for Zeals Pastures
6. To Grant Thornton UK LLP: £240 (inc VAT) -for the Annual Return
7. To D Munster Building Contractor Ltd: £2160 (inc VAT)- for Village Hall car park alterations.
8. To water2business: £110.78- water supply charges  for New Road allotments
9. To Clerk: £33- for refund of printer ink costs.
Proposed by JG and seconded by BM, and agreed by all present that the payments be approved.

40 Swimming  Pool: This item was carried over from the last meeting (see item 26) at which DC was requested to seek information as to the current situation and for the future. DC duly presented his findings. He reminded everyone that the Swimming Pool had previously been designated a Community Pool to attract external funding. The Zeals Youth Trust (ZYT) currently have aspirations with the Zeals After School Club (ZAC) and the Kayaking Evenings, and , having spent much money on the pool in recent years,  are all keen to enable the pool to be widely available in the village. DSAT as owners of Whitesheet Academy are concerned that they have a corporate liability which requires them to be fully involved. As newcomers to the requirements they initially were focused on the rules and regulations which apply to a major adult swimming pool, with its consequent high levels of Health and Safety regulations, including the amount of any training required: this may be rather extravagant for a metre deep pool such as ours, so a Health and Safety Survey and Risk Assessment will be used to confirm exactly what will be required for the continued use of the pool. The Friends of Whitesheet Academy also have a role as the active users of the pool out of hours.
The ZYT have received a grant to spend on the changing rooms and other facilities. In addition, members of the ZAC staff already provide the chemical and daily services to Bourton’s pool and have now been used by Zeals. The ZYT are in discussion with DSAT and the new Academy Headteacher, as well as the Friends of Whitesheet, to put in place the management and all the aspects of running the pool in the future so that all the Health and Safety regulations’ safeguarding and associated training needs  are all met. This should ensure the use of the pool by the pupils in term-time, by registered and trained families out of school times and during holiday periods, and also by registered community groups including ZYT and ZAC. Thus an income stream will develop to run the pool at minimal cost to DSAT, and it will justify the capital expenditure by the ZYT in the near future
Bourton School seems to provide a good example of what can be achieved: their model will provide the initial ideas for how to run the pool in our village safely and effectively for all involved. It is hopeful that discussions will arrive at a management and operational plan within the new year. Support financially from the Parish Council would be most welcome once these are in place. Action: DC will keep the Parish Council informed on the progress made.
The Chairman thanked DC for his detailed report and for all the hard work being carried out by the ZYT and the ZAC for the benefit of the whole village.
41 Traffic Calming Scheme: Prior to the works commencing on time, the Clerk thanked Councillors for helping to distribute Wiltshire Council’s Information sheets to every household within the Village. Spare copies have been placed in the village shop.  Large maps of the development and the temporary diversions have been placed in the church, school and pub for all to see. Copies can be viewed on the County Council’s website. JW reiterated that the disruptions will be relatively short lived and that residents will soon experience the many benefits that the project will bring.
42 Speed Indicator Devices: Councillor Jeans reported that grants are definitely available from the South Wiltshire CATG for such devices, and that Mere Council wish to act on their own. MG, who is leading the bid on behalf of Zeals, confirmed that all costs and the equipment for Zeals to use will be shared by a consortium of Kilmington, Stourton and Zeals working together. Kilmington are handling the grant application for this group, however, he is unaware of the outcome so far. MG is looking into possible sites within our wider area . Item on-going.
43 Zeals War Memorial: DC informed the meeting that the monument is probably going to be classed as a listed monument, because Historic England have been in touch to say that it is a site of special architectural interest. He also reminded councillors that in the short term attention would need to be given to the paving stones at the base of the structure. Item on-going.
44 Wiltshire Council: The Clerk brought to everyone’s attention the fact that the many, small jobs undertaken by the Parish Steward on his last visit (sent monthly to Zeals from Wiltshire Council) had been published in the Village News so that all residents were aware of the types of tasks that he would be able to undertake, especially as he is limited by the tools at his disposal and the time he is with us. For his visits in October and November, he was only with us for a much shorter time period owing to other tasks given to their Stewards by the County Council. Nevertheless, our Steward has since returned in his own time to clean the War Memorial in time for Remembrance Day. Unfortunately, Wiltshire’s Contactors have not completed the white-lining tasks requested by the Parish Council. Action: The Clerk to request again that the tasks are completed.
45 Planning Enforcement: In respect of the Notification of Full Planning permission given by Wiltshire Council to the Application Reference Number: 13/05423/FUL dated 18 May 2015, CH, acting for the Parish Council, had recently begun a dialogue with Mark Williams, Wiltshire Council’s Planning Enforcement Officer, with  the Parish Council’s aim being that the developer of the site at Longcross complies fully with all of the stated conditions.  Mr Williams has assured CH that, when it is appropriate, he will ensure that the developer does meet all of the conditions that were set out in the planning document: that is, whenever the development is fully completed. Mr Williams regularly visits the site and is only aware of one rather minor beach so far. However, the Enforcement Officer is of the opinion that to a large extent the conditions have been complied with, excepting those that are dependent on the development being fully completed. He also states that he is most reliant on members of the public from the locality to make written complaints directly to him   should there be further problems to report. Action: The Clerk to issue all councillors with copies of the planning conditions and the recent communications between the officer and CH.
46 Any Other Business: 
The Clerk established with the councillors that the normal pattern for the dates and timings of the Council Meetings for 2018 would aim to follow a bi-monthly pattern for the second Thursday within the appropriate month, starting at 7pm  in each case.
Councillor Wigg handed his written resignation letter to the Chairman as JW has moved away from Zeals. In response, CS – reluctantly- accepted his resignation, as it is stated that all councillors must either reside or work in the village. The Chairman went on to say how much JW will be missed, not only by the Parish Council but by the many friends he and Mrs Wigg have made whilst they have been living here. JW has worked tirelessly over many years  for the benefit of the village, and he has been a stalwart on the Council. Mrs Wigg has also played her part by volunteering her skills and time for the benefit of various organisations within Zeals. Action: Clerk to inform Electoral Services at Wiltshire Council that there is  a vacancy on the Parish Council following the departure of JW.
47 Time and Date of next Meeting: 11 January 2018 at 7 pm (n.b. Zeals Village Hall and Trustees Meeting beforehand at 6.30pm)
Closure of Meeting: 7.54 pm
Signed: ........................................................ Chairman                     Date: .....................
